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The medical world has become 
increasingly complex and confusing 
to patients. Non-physician clinicians 
who may be caring for them include 
physician assistants and advanced 
practice registered nurses, typically 
nurse practitioners, nurse anesthetists, 
nurse midwives, and clinical nurse 
specialists, as well as allied health 
professionals who have obtained a 
Doctor of Philosophy or other doctorate 
in their professions, including but not 
limited to pharmacists, audiologists, 
and physical therapists.1 

In many instances, such medical 
personnel are mistaken for physicians, 
particularly if they introduce 
themselves as “doctor,” or fail to correct 
the patient who mistakenly assumes 
the examiner is a physician. Busy 
medical settings such as emergency 
rooms, hospitals, and clinics lend 
themselves to such confusion. 

With several post-graduate years 
of medical training, physicians have 
broad authority and considerable 
latitude in the scope of their medical 
practice. Clinicians with less extensive 
and multi-faceted training need a 
clearly defined scope of practice in 
keeping with state statutes and the 
requirements of professional ethics. 

•	 We believe that it is unprofessional 
conduct for medical professionals 
to use any letter, letters, word, 
words, term, or terms either as a 
prefix, affix, or suffix indicating that 
they are entitled to engage in a 
medical practice for which they are 
not licensed. 

•	 We believe it is in patients’ best 
interest to be informed of the 

qualifications of the clinicians who 
will be providing their medical care. 

•	 We believe patients have the right 
to withhold consent to be treated 
by non-physicians.

•	 We believe physicians should 
support their patients in exercising 
their rights regarding treatment by 
non-physician clinicians.

Suggestions for compliance:

1.	 Personnel should wear clearly 
identifying nametags.

2.	 A sign should be prominently 
posted in the office explaining 
the breakdown of the clinical 
personnel.

3.	 When non-physician clinicians 
work under supervision, the 
supervisor should be identified 
in advance and should be skilled 
in performing the particular 
procedure. 

4.	 Business cards of physician 
assistants and nurse practitioners 
should explain the difference 
between MDs, PAs, RNs, or other 
relevant professionals on the back 
of the card. 

1.	 Dentists, podiatrists, and chiropractors, who 
are called “Doctor ____________,” are not 
included here as they are in a setting where 
clearly they are not mistaken for physicians.
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